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JOINT HEARING
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ASSEMBLY ECONOMIC DEVELOPMENT AND NEW TECHNOLOGIES
AND
SUBCOMMITTEE ON VETERANS AFFAIRS
QUESTIONS:
1.

ARMED FORCES REPRESENTATIVE

There are certain activities which presently exist at California
bases proposed for closure whose function would continue after
the base is closed. An example would be the Air Force recruiting
group (presently housed at Mather) for the western United States
geographic area. (staff: 63 persons).
This office oversees Air
Force recruiting for the Pacific coast western region.
What are present plans for rehousing these kinds of units? Would
they be placed in leased space in the same geographic area?

2.

One of the things that has historically made the Sacramento area
attractive to retirees is the presence of Mather and the base
support services it provides.
This fact has economic
significance to the Sacramento region. This factor is also
relevant to the San Francisco metropolitan area in reference to
the Presidio.
There is some obligation on the part of the Armed Services to
consider the economic impact to these effected communities
and the populations they serve.
Sacramento is approximately the third most populated military
retiree area in the country (falling behind San Antonio and San
Diego). Approximately 40,000 military retirees live, with their
families, in the Sacramento area.
How does the Armed services envisage providing alternatives for
filling the needs of these retirees?
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J.

4.

5.

What are the plans of the Armed Porces in reference to
environmental clean up of base facilities? This question should
be responded to with consideration to the followinq:
a)

Please summarize briefly Department of Defense policy
requlations concerninq environmental clean-up.

b)

Will the military leave a caretaker closure force
to have charqe for seeinq that clean-up proceed on
schedule?

c)

What is the policy of the military in addressinq the
need to balance environmental clean-up with the need
to proceed with redevelopment/reuse plans. zt would be
undesirable for local communities to be unduly constrained
from development. However, also undesirable would be the
creation of another "Love canal."

d)

zn what manner will timelines for environmental clean up be
made available to affected communities?

It is understood that the individual Services have been
designated as the disposal authority by the General services
Administration. Will each service make its own independent
decision reqardinq the process for disposal of the property with
reqard to the taxies problems? Por example, will the
Army release some portions of land, and the Air Porce hold all -or will there be a unified statement or policy across all
services?
(For example, would it be necessary to tie up 5,800
acres of land until the environmental clean up is complete, or
will some portion of the land be released for reuse?)
In the event Congress approves Commission recommendations
regarding base closures, funds must be made available for
relocation efforts. Congress must authorize and appropriate
funds for this activity. An appropriation from the Department of
Defense is set aside as seed money to begin relocation
activities. The rest of the cost will be funded through the sale
of land at fair market value.
There is some concern that due to environmental considerations,
sale of property may be significantly delayed and funds for
timely relocation may not be available. Bow is this potential
problem to be addressed by the military?

CHAIRMAN SAM FARR:

The Committee on Economic

Development and New Technologies, and the Subcommittee on Veterans
Affairs will come to order.
I want to thank you all for attending this hearing today
on California base closures.

Since my committee was established

in 1983, a priority area has been the study of how federal
spending entering California affects our economy and employment.
In 1985, I authored legislation to set up a system to
monitor that federal spending, particularly in the area of
defense, so that we could improve our state response to the need
to retrain and to relocate workers as the availability of those
dollars began to fluctuate.
My 1985 legislation required the Commission on State
Finance to make a biannual assessment of federal spending coming
into California and keep the Legislature abreast of the current
conditions and new trends that they observed.
report was completed last October.

Their most recent

It projected that, because of

efforts in Washington to reduce federal spending, federal defense
dollars flowing into the state

which amount to $51.8 billion --

were going to actually decline by 3.1% this year, after adjustment
for inflation.
Now, this is in stark contrast to the early and
mid-eighties, when money flowing into the state for defense was
increasing at an annual rate as high as 15%.
The decision last December to close six California bases
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and to reorganize another five has caused, I think, a great deal
of confusion and concern within several communities in which those
bases are located.

There are going to be adjustments that local

officials will be required to make, and in the short term,
certainly, inconvenience to local residents will be experienced.
The projected net employment losses in civilian jobs
across the state total 4,510.

Another 12,843 military jobs will

be lost, and those personnel will either retire or will be
transferred.

Consider the impact if these figures were reversed,

if we were talking about attracting these jobs to California.
Imagine California competing for something that would create
thousands of new jobs, for example, the superconducting super
collider that the Legislature dealt with last year, or the MCC
project, or the Semetech project, all of which we eagerly sought.
This hearing today, if we were trying to attract similar
numbers of new jobs, would be filled with all kinds of state and
local leaders, all urging our support.
I submit to you that this base closure proposal is as
important as the

sse,

here in California.

only we don't have to go after it.

It's now

We've got it, and the question before the

Legislature and before the public is how we're going to handle it.
Will it be handled as a creative opportunity or as a sour grapes
defeat dispensed at the federal level?

The choice of style and

attitude rests, I think, with the Administration.
The purpose of today•s hearing is not to question how
the Department of Defense Commission on Base Realignment and
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Closure arrived at its decision.

That issue is currently being

studied by the General Accounting Office.
today to object to those decisions.

Nor is our purpose

Rather, we're here today to

proceed with the business at hand, namely, to determine how
California can best respond to these changes.
0

How can we protect our environment?
our economy?

How can we protect

How can we deal with the human needs of residents in

those communities that are affected?

It is because of the great

need to answer these questions that we're meeting today.
I want to thank the witnesses who have come here this
afternoon.

They are from distant communities in California, and

some from as far away as Washington, D.C.

They all have come to

help us answer some of the questions that will be proposed today.
Before we begin the hearing I want to introduce Mr. Phil
Wyman, an Assemblyman from the Los Angeles area, who will present
a few remarks.
ASSEMBLYMAN PHILLIP D. WYMAN:

Thank you, Chairman Sam

Farr, and we'll look forward to having Chairman Clute here shortly
as well.
I appreciate seeing a lot of familiar faces here today,
people who have been involved in transition from various
federally-funded projects.

I think that the testimony that we

glean today will be helpful to representatives from communities
that have been affected by base closures.
I know that my colleague, Paul Woodruff, who represents
both Norton and George Air Base, (George Air Base that I once
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represented as well in the San Bernardino district) is very
concerned and interested in the possibilities that lie ahead.

He

will be joining us shortly as well.
I think the task before us, as I view it, is to
determine the aggregate effect the base closures will have on the
local economy and the state as a whole.

We, as Members of the

Legislature, determine how resources of the

u.s.

Department of

Defense and the President's Economic Adjustment Committee may best
be coordinated to serve this state.

In the past, California has

successfully responded to military base closures.

In fact, in

1964, almost 2,400 jobs were displaced due to the closure of the
Benicia Arsenal, but the flip side of that loss was the creation
of some 5,500 jobs in the Bay Area.

Also, in 1970, almost 300

jobs were displaced due to the closure of the Oxnard Air Force
Base.

The aggregate was the creation of over 1,000 new jobs in

both the public and private sector.
So today, I will share with you also a statement that I
have been asked to make available today from our junior Senator
Pete Wilson.

Senator Wilson, who is a member of the Senate Armed

Services Committee, has expressed concern for the methods by which
bases slated for closure were selected.

He has also said that

preliminary studies conducted indicated the projected net saving
of $5.6 billion may be too ambitious because of the failure to
account for several economic adjustment and environmental clean-up
expenses that are attendant.
We have been in contact with Senator Wilson, who's very

-
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interested in this subject.

Let me just share his comments as

follows:
"These hearings, I hope, will establish the need for
more realistic procedures to estimate how much money the people
will save from any future base closures.

Today, however,

California must plan for the inevitabilities of the present.
Since the beginning of the new year my staff has met with dozens
of people representing task forces, civic organizations, and local
governments for most of the California communities affected.
Without exception, we have been deeply impressed by the leadership
and resourcefulness of those men and women who are developing
proposals for the reutilization of military bases.

From

Sacramento to San Bernardino, planners and citizens alike have
started to write proposals for airport or university expansions,
schools, hospitals, industrial parks and the like.

They begin

their work on an otherwise difficult transition period with, I
think, some encouraging history behind them.

A 1986 study by the

Defense Department's Office of Economic Adjustment reported that
the new tenants of 100 former military bases closed since '61
created over 138,000 civilian jobs compared to the 94,000 DOD
positions lost."
So I will certainly ask to make the remainder of this
letter a part of the record and express, also, a personal delight
in seeing my good friend John Lynch here who will be testifying on
the effect of dislocations and relocations of military projects.
John and I have worked in re-invigorating an organization that I
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started in my fourth year here in the Assembly called the Jobs
Transition Task Force, and we met in Los Angeles in Senator Dill's
committee.

In fact, we will have available for you a brief

outline, an article that I wrote along with our local Director of
the Employment Development Department and the head of the Board of
Trade, about how this kind of program worked.
In a nutshell, what we found out was that when you have
a good, competent, qualified workforce and you get the employers
together and let them facilitate their needs through conversations
and meetings, you pick up a lot of the new jobs right there at
home, right where the workers are, right where the spouses work,
right where the kids go to school.
of program.

It was a double-net-plus kind

It dealt initially , with the L-1011 when it was phased

out and we lost some 5,000 employees and had to pick up new
employment in the Bl project and in the space shuttle, then again,
when the Bl was completed and the flying wing B2 stealth bomber
came on.
We're now working to transition into Boeing people from
Rockwell who worked on the space shuttle and on the Bl.

I think

that's a success story that we want to share with you.

I'm just

very pleased to be serving on this Committee because it's an area
where I feel some level of expertise since I did manage the Board
of Trade in Antelope Valley before I entered this Legislature.
Thank you.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Thank you very much.

I'd like to hear from the Chair of the Subcommittee on

- 6 -

Veterans Affairs, my colleague, Mr. Steve Clute.
ASSEMBLYMAN STEVE CLUTE:

Thank you, Sam.

I would like to say, in regard to the Veterans Committee
joining together with the Economic Development and New
Technologies Committee, I know this is something Sam has been
working on for some time so that this state could fully appreciate
and take account of the enormous impact of defense dollars within
the State of California.

I hope that we can do more positive

things as time goes on with regard to a joint committee approach
to capitalize on the tremendous assets that we have.
I don't feel that the State Legislature fully
appreciates the magnitude of those assets.

I've talked to people

such as Mr. Art Krause often about the tremendous amount of
dollars out there.

I'm interested in hearing what the people all

over the state have to say today about the impacts you foresee and
also about your ideas and what possible solutions for other ways
that those bases can be used, in terms of the physical plant, as
well as for employing people.
I appreciate this opportunity and commend you, Sam, and
your staff for putting this together.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Thank you.

We want to get the

nitty-gritty of how the state can play an effective role, and that
is the purpose of today's hearing.
I'd like to begin on the agenda now.
We have with us Mr. Norm Waters, the Assemblyman
representing the east part of Sacramento and the foothills, an
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area greatly affected by the base closures.
However, the first speaker I am going to call is Mr.
Robert Hotchkiss because he has a scheduling conflict.
Bob Hotchkiss is the Deputy Director of the Employment
and Training Branch of our State Employment Development
Department. Bob has been in that position for a number of years.
His division coordinates job training efforts for dislocated
workers.
We asked Bob to address specifically what resources the
department has at its disposal, both programmatic and fiscal, for
retraining and/or relocating workers.
MR. ROBERT HOTCHKISS:

Thank you for the introduction. I

appreciate your putting me on first in view of my schedule
conflict.
In response to that question, I wanted to review both
the services which EDD generally has available to unemployed
individuals, including displaced workers and some of the special
or unique things that might be applicable in this situation and
the resources that are available, particularly for dislocated
workers through the Job Training Partnership Act.
In regard to the unemployment insurance program itself,
we have 114 field offices and 41 branch offices.

I think the

point there is that the state is well covered to provide services
in virtually any location to provide services for persons who are
qualified for claiming unemployment insurance benefits.

Something

that we also often do in the case of plant closures that would be
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applicable here would be to take claims on the site as well as
provide other related job services on whatever location is being
affected.
W~

have job

~ervice

coverage for the state.

office$

wh~ch

provide the same

They are in essentially the same

locations, and we have many branch offices and small service
points around the state.

Our usual job services include

placement, job development, counseling and resume preparation,
assessment, and job search workshops.

We also have a variety of

special placement services, such as providing rooms in EDD offices
for employer interviews, job fairs, and so-called reverse job
fairs where either the job seekers or employers make themselves
available.
We offer a program we call "Experience Unlimited" which
is a self-directed placement program for professional and
technical persons.

We provide these individuals assistance and

space in our offices so they may conduct intensive job searches on
their own.
I would also like to note at this time that the
department is engaged in implementing in its job service offices a
very sophisticated electronic matching system called "Job Match,"
which we are now piloting in seven offices in the East Bay.
More specialized services that might be relevant here
are the California Occupational Search System.

This is a very

sophisticated automated occupational assessment system which uses
Department of Labor tests and assessment instruments to determine
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the occupations most appropriate for individuals, and then uses
other department records to identify potential jobs in those
occupations in the specific labor market.

This is a very powerful

system, which in our experience provides the job seeker with a
much wider range of opportunities than most people realize are
available to them.

We also have, as you know, a very active labor

market information program through the Employment Data and
Research System, which provides the most authoritative information
available on local labor markets and provides this information as
the basis for special placement efforts.

We have about 50 local

labor market analysts statewide and provide that kind of
information for virtually any location in the state.
As you know, we are also in the process of implementing
a state local labor market information program which is now in
seven locations around the state.

That program is a cooperative

effort with local public and private agencies which provides very
specific current labor market information about growth occupations
in specific labor markets.

Although the system is not available

in every location, the techniques which we use to develop the
information are available, and we can provide that kind of
specialized assistance in many cases.
As you know, the Federal Expenditures Information
Working Group will request Department of Defense funds to support
this project.
I think most immediately relevant to this situation is
the rapid response system which is now required by the federal
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legislation, the Economically Dislocated Workers Adjustment
Assistance Act, which is a revision of Title III (the displaced
workers component of the Job Training Partnership Act).
This law requires, among other things, that the state
have a displaced worker plan, and most importantly, a rapid
response system to respond to plant closure, or in this case, it
would be equally relevant to base closures.

California, both at

the state and local level, has a long history of rapid response
and cooperative efforts in dealing with plant closures, so we are,
in a way, only formalizing what we have done in the past, but we
are preparing a very specific action plan for the state which will
identify the roles and responsibilities of all the state agencies
involved.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

When will that plan be ready?

MR. HOTCHKISS:

Well, the EDWA, the law itself, must be

in place by July 1 of this year, and we will be advising our own
field offices and service delivery areas under the Job Training
Partnership Act of the rapid response system in the very near
future.
Today and tomorrow, a conference is taking place in
Manhattan Beach, sponsored by the Department of Labor to discuss
implementation of the Title III Displaced Worker Program.

EDD,

through the job training partnership division, will be putting on
training programs in four locations of the state, probably in late
April and early May, so over the next two months we will be
advising people by a variety of means, written material,
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workshops, and other forms of meetings.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Of those people you're advising, are

they primarily administrators of programs?
MR. HOTCHKISS:

They are our own local office managers

and the private industry councils in service delivery areas.
We're working with the Department of Commerce.

We'll be working

with local economic development agencies, so that everybody that's
involved at the state and local level in the rapid response system
will be advised.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

And you have adequate funding to

accomplish all of these things right now?
MR. HOTCHKISS:

Yes.

One of the points that I wanted to

make is that we have, under current law, for the remainder of this
year, Title III money under JTPA, and beginning July 1, we'll be
receiving money under the new act.

We estimate that California

will have about $21 million total for Title III displaced worker
activities in the 1989-90 program year.
As I stated earlier, historically EDD has taken part in
many cooperative efforts in response to plant closures.
those have been in the aerospace industry.

Many of

These are usually

cooperative local efforts supported by EDD central offices which
involve the employer, private industry council and service
delivery area, economic development organizations, local
educational agencies, labor unions, and anybody else that's
involved.

Two recent examples are with Lockheed, which was the

phase-out of the L-1011 program.

We were very much involved in
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that.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Where was that plant located?

MR. HOTCHKISS:

That was in the Palm Springs area,

CHAIRMAN FARR:

And were those workers placed in new

Lancaster.

jobs in the same area?
MR. HOTCHKISS:

I wish I had that information.

have the specific information at this time.

I don•t

I don•t know how many

of them were placed in that area because it is fairly removed from
the larger L.A. area labor market.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

That•s what I am concerned about.

In your opening statement, you indicated that not only
do you have 117 offices, but you•re able to put together teams to
go to a particular area.

I notice that these base closures are

taking place in locations like Victorville and Novato and at North
Shore of Imperial County at the Salton Sea Test Base.
MR. HOTCHKISS:

Yes.

In the case of Lockheed, we

provided services on site.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

But can you go on-site to these places

MR. HOTCHKISS:

Yes.

as well?

We work with the employer.

The employer provides facilities.

We provide unemployment insurance

services, job service, placement services, counseling, and
assessment.

We can do that on site in virtually any location.

We also worked with Rockwell on the Bl phase-out.
are just to name two that we have recently been involved in.
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Those
We

also now are developing two aerospace-related offices, one in
Redondo Beach for the aerospace industry specifically, and another
in Long Beach.
Finally, I would say that EDD is very much involved in
some of the local efforts that are now going on in planning for
the base closures.

EDD staff, either labor market staff or local

office staff, are taking part in the local groups that are looking
at the closures.
In regard to Mr. Wyman's remarks about the number of
jobs that may replace the military federal jobs that are lost, the
services that EDD provides are also services to employers in
helping fill those new jobs, and that helps make the connection
between the displaced workers and whatever opportunities may be
coming up in the particular labor market.
So that's a summary view of EDD's services for displaced
workers and what we would expect to provide as appropriate in this
situation, in the areas that are affected.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

The assumption here is that there will

be 6,000 jobs out there that can be easily filled.

Is your

department dealing with any of the issues of job creation in those
same areas?
MR. HOTCHKISS:

We work closely with the Department of

Commerce and local economic development organizations, which are
most concerned with the issues of plant retention and
replenishment.

As those become reality, we're always trying to

make that connection between job seekers, including displaced
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workers, and new opportunities.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Is there anything you need that you

don't have in the way of support or legislation?
MR. HOTCHKISS:

Well, I think right now the answer is

no.
We have, fortunately, a new piece of federal legislation
which mandates what we were doing anyway.
state and local networks.

We have well-developed

Our administrative procedures are in

place, and I emphasize again that although base closures as such
are not that

co~on,

EDD has had a lot of experience working on

plant closures and assisting displaced workers, so I feel that we
are well positioned to respond to this situation.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Thank you, Mr. Hotchkiss.

Are there any

questions, members of the panel?
No?

Thank you very much, Mr. Hotchkiss.

MR. HOTCHKISS:

Thank you.

We've also been joined- by Assemblyman Chuck Quackenbush
and Assemblyman Murray and Assemblywoman Killea.
Our next speaker is Al Giannini.

Al Giannini is the

Deputy Director of the Department of Commerce.

In that position,

he oversees the Office of Business Development, Local Development,
and Foreign Investment.

His division has met with local officials

in the areas to be affected by base closures and is currently
providing technical assistance in the development of reuse
strategies.
His background includes five years with the Department
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of Commerce in industrial attraction and plant closure response.
Welcome to the hearing, Mr. Giannini.
MR. AL GIANNINI:
the committee.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman and members of

I'll make my comments very brief, given the hour

and the number of speakers you have.

I have written testimony

that I'll submit to the staff.
For the purposes of this afternoon, I'd like to just
focus on a couple of items and then answer any questions you might
have about who we are and our involvement, specifically, with the
base closures in California.
The Department of Commerce has operated an Economic
Adjustment Unit since 1982 by statute and two years informally
prior to that.

So since about 1980 we have had an economic

adjustment program in California that really focuses on a couple
of things: responding to closures when they occur in the state,
primarily plant closures, industrial closures.

We have not yet

had a lot of experience with military base closures.
We try to prevent closures where we have an opportunity,
with some advance notice, to intercede and find a solution to
prevent the closure.

Once a closure has occurred, we try to

revitalize the community.

We take the opportunity of the labor

pool of workers that are now dislocated and try

to find business

opportunities where they might be able to find employment.

So

when we talk about our plant closure response effort, we talk
about retention, response, and revitalization.
activities we're involved with.
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Those are the

One of those aspects, particularly when you have large
industrial area closures, is the reuse of the facility, so the
department has been involved in funding quite a few reuse studies
over eight or nine years in trying to determine alternate uses
that would reemploy dislocated workers.
With respect to the military base closures, our
department has been working with the Department of Defense and the
local reuse committees.

We have had pretty much daily contact

with the Department of Defense Economic Adjustment Program and
getting information from them, and our staff is attending every
local reuse hearing that is occurring throughout the state and
basically serving as an ad hoc member to those local reuse
committees that are in place.

We are basically committed to being

part of those reuse committees and facilitating the process from
the state level and providing any technical assistance that we
have available.
Specifically, I think, of most importance to you and the
members of this committee, the department has identified
approximately $170,000 which we will make available to those local
reuse committees -- that's split among the reuse committees -- to
help fund the initial reuse studies.

That will essentially

consist of three local reuse committees.

John Lynch will speak to

the federal reuse, but my understanding is that their initial
funding will be somewhere in the area of $50,000 to $75,000, and
we're looking to match that in terms of state funds.
That $170,000 is for

the initial phase of the reuse.
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That's the discretionary money I have on hand that we can get into
the local committees' hands right now.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
money?

How long does it take them to get that

I know some of those reuse committees have a tough time

putting a budget together.
MR. GIANNINI:

Well, that is money we have available

now, and we will make available to those reuse committees.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
MR. GIANNINI:

And how do they apply for it?
We fill out a state contract, just like

we do with any other disbursement of state funds.
we're in the process of doing right now.

That's what

That's money that we've

identified that will go to the local reuse committees for
facilitating the process for helping to hire the staff, and we
will use that as match to the federal money coming into the reuse
committees.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

But the federal money doesn't come in

right away, and you have, essentially about $25,000 per committee?
That isn't going to hire a lot of staff.
MR. GIANNINI:
more than that.

It actually comes out to a little bit

I don't know how many committees you're

identifying in the state.

In terms of full-blown committees, we

will probably allocate the money somewhat differently than
splitting it six or seven ways, based on a percentage of the
people who are being laid off and those kinds of things.
Certain of these facilities represent very large
closures, and some of them very small closures, particularly in
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terms of reuse options and those kinds of things, so the formula
for allocating the money will probably not be split seven ways
between seven reuse committees.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

My concern is that you indicate you're

going to use this as matching funds for the federal moneys, and as
I understand it, the federal moneys won't be triggered until the
federal decision has been made and finalized, which isn't until
mid-April.
MR. GIANNINI:

That's right.

We would not disburse any

funds until there is a full federal decision made on it, but we
can begin executing a contract and encumbering money prior to that
date, so when the decision is final we can disburse it relatively
quickly.
At this point, our role will be to basically try to
support those local reuse committees and facilitate the process,
and again, we made a commitment to be at every local reuse
committee hearing and participate in the process.

At this point

we've identified some funds to underwrite the local reuse
committees and the deliberations they have to take forward, and we
can begin to execute a contract and encumber the funds.

We can't

let a dollar go until the decision is final from the federal
government.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Are you doing anything for job creation,

for creating new business in these areas that are starting to
think about future prospects?
MR. GIANNINI:

We probably will.
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We do those types of

things, normally, on a plant closure.
Initially, what we've been focusing on is trying to get
some funds into the local committees so they can begin to look at
reuse strategies, and so that's the first step we've been working
on.

One of the things we will be doing in working with the local

reuse committee and the Department of Defense is trying to look
for those people who are getting displaced, identifying job
opportunities for them.
We have, in the past, on other plant closures, targeted
small business loan funds to businesses in those areas that would
employ some of the people who would be dislocated from a plant
closure, for example.
The closure here is at least a year or two down the
road, so right now we have been trying to focus on getting some
money in the reuse committees' hands.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Could you provide this Committee with

the identities of reuse committees that you're working with?

I

want to clarify for the legislators who serve those areas so that
they will be current.
You don't have to do that right now, but I'd like very
much to have that provided to us.

We'd like to keep the

legislators who are affected by each base closure aware of what
your Department is doing specifically in each case.
MR. GIANNINI:

I will get that for the Committee.

The

Department of Defense and the local committees have made a
designation, so we've been working with whoever is that recognized
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entity through the Department of Defense, but I can get those
names and phone numbers for you.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
Committee?

Any questions by any Members of the

As I understand, you're the point person for the

administration, or rather that your office is?
MR. GIANNINI:

We have been involved in plant closures

for the last eight years and have been mandated to be the "point
person" for plant closures in the state, yes.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Assemblyman Clute?

ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

In that position, and with the

Administration, is there some other way that you coordinate with
Washington or would have known sooner than even our Congressional
people about what was happening?
MR. GIANNINI:

I tried.

I tried to get information, and

the Department of Defense people can speak to this better than I
could, but it was pretty tight-lipped.
I got notice the morning of the press conference.

We

were unable to get any advance notice, although we did alert the
Governor's Office that the notice would be out the next day.

We

didn't know which bases would be affected, but we summarized the
process for the closure of those bases.

We had information about

the process, but we did not have the names of the bases until the
press conference occurred in D.C.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
Than~

Any other questions?

you very much.

We've also been joined by Assemblyman Rusty Areias.
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Our third speaker is Dr. John Lynch, who is the
Associate Director for Research and Policy in the Office of
Economic Adjustment for the Secretary of Defense.
He's the author of Local Economic Developments after
Military Base Closures, published in 1970.

He's also an editor of

Economic Adjustment and Conversion of Defense Industries, which
was published in 1987.

He holds a doctorate in public

administration and economics from Syracuse University.
Welcome to Sacramento.
DR. JOHN LYNCH:
gentlemen.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, ladies and

I appreciate this opportunity to be with you this

afternoon.
I had not realized that your vice chairman might be
joining us, and I am very pleased because I have worked with
Assemblyman Wyman in the second part of the major adjustment on
the Bl bomber program in the Palmdale-Lancaster area, where we've
had the needed type of joint state-local, aerospace industry
involvement in federal government, working cooperatively to solve
a very difficult dislocation impact.
As a result of that, and as a result of other
dislocations here in California, we have been very familiar with
the dislocated worker program managed and conducted by your
Department of Commerce.

I would like, in the course of this

afternoon's presentation, just to quickly summarize my testimony
if I might.
I serve with a small staff, and I'm joined by Dick
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Kinnier, our West Coast regional director who works with 18
federal agencies, as well as with the state agencies.
I did not know until the morning of December 29th of any
of the realignment actions.
Mr. Giannini.
his time.

I knew I had an obligation to call

I placed the call at 12:00 noon my time, 9:00 a.m.

His secretary advised that he could not speak with me;

he was on an important long distance call.

•

Just then, my secretary brought me in a note that Mr •
Giannini needed to speak with me on the other line.

I felt it was

my obligation to get the information to the state, but this was
part and parcel of our having worked together in the past and, if
you will, professional if not personal communication and loyalty
that we've enjoyed -over the years.
The Office of Economic Adjustment works with a broad
range of communities affected by defense realignments, expansions,
encroachment problems and new basing activity.

As your material

points out, the success in replacing jobs on former military bases
over the years is about three jobs gained for every two civilian
jobs lost.

we place within DOD 60%

o~

our own people.

Historically, over the years, another 20% have taken retirement
benefits.
We recognize that the responsibility for making the base
reuse process happen really depends heavily upon the local
initiative, the local base reuse committees, the local efforts of
the public, and the private sector response to the impact.
We are very pleased with the response of the three

-

23

~

communities that we've been working with regarding Air Force base
closures.
We visited briefly at the Presidio, but we recognize
that there is not significant property there available.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

What are some of the other ones that you

have visited?
MR. LYNCH:

We have visited Sacramento, with the Mather

closure, Norton Air Force Base in San Bernardino, and the closure
of George Air Force Base in Adelanto and Victorville.

I've

submitted to your secretary as I arrived, Chairman Farr, copies of
our report of initial visit that I hope will be useful for your
testimony.
The key action here is that our role in working with the
state, the Employment Development Department, and the California
Economic Adjustment Team is to support the communities in terms of
what they would like to do with the available land resources to
serve future growth.

We provide the planning assistance

resources, and this traditionally is in the range of 50 to 70
thousand dollars, as Mr. Giannini was describing.

We provide the

follow-up on planning support, and we are seeking a reprogramming
action in the range of $2 million in addition to our approximately
$900,000 that we have nationwide.
Finally, I would like to just highlight very briefly the
fact that I also have two authors who are joining me in a book on
how communities respond to civilian plant closures.

Mr. Giannini

has written a chapcer on the California Economic Adjustment

- 24 -

Program, and on the experience up in Hanford, California, and I
was very pleased to have Assemblyman Wyman prepare a chapter on
the experience in both the L-1011 cutback and the Bl cutback, and
I'm sorry, Mr. Wyman, but I'm going to embarrass you by making a
distribution here, if you wouldn't mind.
Authors don't get to blow their horn too much.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Does the state own the copyright on that

book?
MR. LYNCH:

No.

By the time you have 65 individual

authors, Mr. Chairman, all proceeds from this huge landmine sale
are going to go to charity, believe me.

Trying to work with 65

different authors -- there is a lesson here, and the lesson is
working at the community level, involving the private sector and
making sure that the actions that we carry out at the federal
level are in concert with what's occurring here in the state
through an Employment Development Department or through a
California Economic Adjustment Team.
We have a great deal of confidence.

California has one

of the two premiere plant closure intervention teams in the
nation.

California and Massachusetts are the best two in the

nation.

We are -- this is now being mandated for each and every

other state as a result of the Trade Act and the JTPA amendments
last August

very frankly pleased and honored to be able to work

in partnership with the California Economic Adjustment Team and
with your Employment Development

Depart~ent.

We look forward to

addressing the impacts over the 1990-95 period.
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Mr. Chairman, I'd be very pleased to answer your
questions.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Thank you, Dr. Lynch.

One question that I have concerns the local communities.
Often I hear from them -- I know that we have a state office here
that can administer services and that you have, certainly, your
facilities through the federal government, but oftentimes the
local communities, and this is a crisis for them, have to start a
whole new commission or panel to deal with it.
They don't really have, already built into their limited
local budgets, the discretionary resources for paying for these
panels or commissions or for staffing them.

We have heard that

there is some state money available for initial studies by local
reuse committees, but that comes about after the federal money is
triggered.

When can that money be made available to local

communities?
DR. LYNCH:
its deliberations.
taking applications.

We did not want to preempt the Congress in
We are now working with the communities,
We would anticipate providing resources in

cooperation with the state approximately the first of May.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

All right.

Another question I have is,

when will people be informed about this process, so they know that
they can get these funds and begin applying for them?
DR. LYNCH:

Preliminary work can be done right now, sir.

CHAIRMAN FARR:

I would like to have you discuss the

political question of how Congress can be expected to respond.
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I

understand that there's some potential for difficulty in that
certain members of Congress want the GAO study to be completed
prior to the rendering of a decision.

I understand that the study

is not going to be completed until September; yet the 45-day
window period began March 1st.

Is there anything you hear that

indicates that Congress may delay the 45-day window period so that
the decision will be pushed back?

These kinds of uncertainties

are exceedingly difficult on our local communities, and advanced
planning becomes difficult.
DR. LYNCH:

The chief GAO auditor, testifying before the

House Armed Services Committee, commented that his report would
not be available in final until around the first of September.

He

also commented that they were finding, as I understand the
testimony, nothing of an unusual nature that would disturb or
interrupt the nature of their analysis.
We have spent two sessions with GAO even though our
office was not involved in the deliberations.

I do not, myself,

know of any reason to delay the Congressional hearings, but of
course that is above my pay grade, and Congressmen arrive at those
judgments.
One of the worst things you can do to a community is put
it into a period of limbo in which there is a prolonged
deliberation period.

Housing values are affected, people do not

know whether to take priority placement assignments.

Under those

circumstances, if the delay were to occur beyond the 1st of May,
Mr. Chairman, we would undoubtedly opt to still continue on and

-

27 -

start the planning process with the communities.

To be stretched

out is cruel and unusual punishment, but we would probably bite
the bullet and proceed on with the planning efforts.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

All right.

Are there any questions from

members of the panel?
I want to thank you for coming out today.
to be able to stay with us for a little while?

Good.

Are you going
We may have

more questions as we get further into this agenda.
I'd like now to get more specific as to one particular
base that's closing, and that's here in this neighborhood, Mather
Air Force Base.

We've asked Dr. Norman Phillips, who is Chair of

the Sacramento Area Commission on Mather Conversion, to come and
speak to us today.
Dr. Phillips is a retired officer of Pacific Bell and,
having served as Assistant Vice President of the company's
regulatory activities from 1972 to 1976, he retired in 1987, and
was elected Vice President for Region II of the Telephone Pioneers
of America.

We've asked him to summarize what is the local

assessment of major impacts resulting from closure of Mather Air
Force Base, and to identify those areas where federal and state
assistance is needed.
Thank you for coming today.
DR. NORMAN PHILLIPS:

Chairman Farr, thank you very

much.
I speak for the commission in expressing to you our
gratitude for the opportunity to present both our concerns and our
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status with respect to planning for the closure.

This is not the

first time that Mather Air Force Base has been in the news
regarding closure.
Two years ago, I chaired an advisory committee for
Congressman Matsui and we dealt with some of the issues that have
once again presented themselves.
I must say to you that we're very grateful to
Congressman Matsui for having
from the Carlucci Commission.

antic~pated

the completed report

Congressman Matsui created the

Sacramento Area Commission on Mather Conversion in December of
1988, and he suggested that we serve as an advisory group to the
County Board of Supervisors in whose territory Mather Air Force
Base resides.

He further challenged us to come up with an agenda

of alternative suggestions ranging from taking in a bulldozer to
accomplish complete destruction of all the facilities and starting
from scratch, to continuing the air facility in its most
economically advisable condition and capacity and building upon
that air facility.
By resolution, on January 18, 1989, the County Board of
Supervisors established the commission as a county commission and
charged us to serve as a spokesgroup for the County of Sacramento
with respect to the issues surrounding the Air Force Base.
Congressman Matsui attracted some very distinguished
local leaders to the commission.
members.

Our commission now numbers 38

We have created an executive committee overseeing the

activities of five committees: 1) Human Resources, 2) Asset
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Reapplication or Reuse, 3) Economic Analysis, 4) Environmental
Concerns, and 5) Inter-community Relations.

The commission's

activities also interface with other communities outside of
Sacramento, indeed throughout the country, who are experiencing
the same set of perplexing challenges that we face.

We thought it

best that we not reinvent the wheel, but rather interface directly
with them through the good offices of Dr. Lynch, who spoke a
moment ago.
In addition, the Executive Committee oversees the
activities of three subcommittees, one interfacing with the
Federal Aviation Administration, one dealing with legal issues,
and one providing the newsletter capability of communications or
public relations that we so badly need.
I want to quickly point out to you that we are not up
and running 100 miles an hour at the moment.
the committees today.

We are fleshing out

We continue to design our goals,

objectives, and timelines, but I'm very proud of the contribution
made by these people in terms of their own time and resources to
have kept us operating as long as we have.
There are so many issues to deal with that additionally
we created an advisory committee of most of the people with
peculiar and unique talents and expertise that the committee
chairs and the Executive Committee can draw upon as required, and
I would also point out to you that there is so much interest in
Mather Air Force Base in this community that we have been
literally flooded by petitions from people who are anxious to
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serve and don't know how.

We have created a pending list from

which we will draw members as required in the future.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

May I interrupt you for a moment?

It is necessary that I testify on a bill, so I'm going
to turn the gavel over to Mr. Wyman, but before I leave, for my
own benefit, please tell us now what is the one major thing you
need from the state?
MR. PHILLIPS:
money.

Resources.

We are operating without

we are operating on the basis of the generosity of a few

local firms, and many local people, and we cannot continue this
way.
We have a consultant who is giving us his time and has
given it to us so far.

We beg for stamps, envelopes, typing,

telephones and transportation, and we are dealing with an
enormously complex and important issue to the County of
Sacramento.
I am pleased to report that I met with the county this
morning, and there may be some assistance available through the
county.

We'll petition for that at the next meeting of the board.
But this issue cannot be handled by volunteers alone.

We have one agency to deal with in federal government, the Office
of Economic Adjustment, and I'm just tickled to death with the
support and help we've gotten from Dr. Lynch.

We need the ability

to interface with a single individual or a single entity in state
government so that someone can speak to us for state government
because ultimately, in the down-stepping hierarchy of the
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allocation of assets, the state will be asked what their •druthers
are with respect to those resources and whether or not any of
those resources should be identified for some agency of state
government use, and it is very difficult for a volunteer
commission to interface with all state agencies.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
MR. PHILLIPS:
Giannini.

How many are you interfacing with?
I have currently been working with Mr.

I have contacted Mr. Martinez of the Governor•s Office

to identify a single state agency.

I have discussed the issues

with the California Department of Forestry.

I have held a series

of meetings with the National Guard, and I have contacts from
others that as yet are unidentified.

I have four calls to return

at the moment.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Are you also working with the resources

agency regarding the toxics issue?
MR. PHILLIPS:

That•s correct; yes, sir.

In fact, they

serve on our commission.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Five different state entities that you

have got to deal with.
MR. PHILLIPS:
CHAIRMAN FARR:

That•s only at the moment.
That's what I was afraid of.

Please

continue.
MR. PHILLIPS:

As I mentioned a moment ago, our charge

is to conduct studies, complete analyses, and submit
recommendations for the use, reuse, and reapplication of the land
and improvements at Mather Air Force Base to the County of
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Sacramento for their ultimate evaluation, and to the extent they
decide, implementation.
There are mixed emotions and very strong feelings
relative to the closure of Mather Air Force Base, and that's
normal.

That's understandable, but setting those normal reactions

aside, private sector and city, county, and state governments have
both a once in a lifetime opportunity and a responsibility to
develop economic recovery and enhancement as a result of the
proposed closure of Mather Air Force Base.
Air Force numbers relative to the economic impact on our
larger community are in the range of $300 million annually.
base and its facilities are irreplaceable.

The

If we were to

reconstitute or replicate Mather Air Force Base today, it would
run in the range of $1.2 billion or $1.4 billion if indeed the
environmental concerns could be resolved, and I rather doubt that
could be completed in one lifetime.
We have a very large retiree community in the larger
Sacramento area, something like 40,000+ military retirees and
another 40,000 federal employee retirees.

This commission is

concerned with the human issues as well as the economic concerns.
Intelligent recommendations for the reuse of the hospital,
intelligent recommendations for the reuse of the housing
facilities, intelligent recommendations for the reuse of the
recreational facilities.

I must point out to you that no one on

the commission that I am aware of, other than our consultant, has
ever been involved in closing a military base before, and yet the
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expertise, the advice and counsel that we so badly need are
available at federal government levels and at state government
levels once the closing has been formalized.
We would urge the very careful formulation of policies
and procedures that allow local communities to focus on conversion
and reuse, limiting constraints and limitations on the local
communities by state government.

As the Office of Economic

Adjustment speaks for the federal governmental agencies, a single
agency should speak for state government, as I mentioned a moment
ago.

If anything, a state organization should serve as a conduit

for the local communities involved in closure or the reapplication
or refurbishment of their facilities so that we do not duplicate
efforts.
We very much need financial and technical assistance in
completing our various studies that will be required to enable
intelligent recommendations, and yet we are in a Catch-22
situation at the moment.

No moneys are available until the

ultimate formalization of the closure decision.
ahead of the power curve.

We want to stay

We want to be well ahead of the

challenges and requirements of the reuse of the facilities, and at
the moment we're perplexed.

We are well along in organizing, but

lack of funds is going to have its impact if we do not receive
some relief in the near future.
We're very much impressed with the total support our
commission has received, not only from Dr. Lynch and his staff,
but from the United State Air Force as well, their training
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command, and particularly Colonel Roy Sheetz, Commander of the
323d Flying Training Wing at Mather Air Force Base.

We're very

pleased with the interest and involvement of Assemblyman Farr and
the people attending this hearing for working together, all of us
are going to benefit, and absent that cooperation and
coordination, successful conversion will be difficult at best.
Speaking for the Sacramento Commission on Mather
Conversion, we thank you for the privilege of making these few
remarks.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

Thank you very much, Mr. Phillips.

I noted that Mayor Rudin was in the audience.
gone.

I see Assemblyman Connelly is here.

Perhaps she is

If there's anybody

else -- since according to our agenda we next seem to be focusing
on the San Bernardino area, if there's any other elected official
or somebody that you might designate that had any other comments,
we would welcome that, either by testimony or inclusion of
comments in our record.
We thank you for you advice and your comments.
Next on our agenda is Lauren Wasserman.

We're moving

into San Bernardino County base closures, Norton and George Air
Base.

Lauren Wasserman is a past City Manager of the Cities of

Monte Clara and Rancho Cucamonga and is presently employed by the
County of San Bernardino to coordinate the activities of the local
community with local, state, and federal officials regarding the
reuse of both George Air Force Base and Norton Air Force Base.
can only comment that for six years I represented George and, I
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I

think, as a representative of the high desert portion of our
state, we are concerned with the impact of any of our sister
military facilities in the high desert,

and this Legislator will

listen with particular attention to the report that you have for
us.
Mr. Wasserman.
MR. LAUREN WASSERMAN:

of the committee.

Thank you, Mr. Chairman, members

I am here today representing Supervisor Marcia

Turoci of the desert area, or George Air Force Base, and
Supervisor Robert Hammock, the supervisor in the City of San
Bernardino, for Norton Air Force Base.
As you are probably aware, San Bernardino County is the
only county in the nation that is, in effect, suffering a double
hit with two bases closing within the same county and within 50
miles of one another.

Obviously, closures of this nature do

impact the county adversely.

We have estimated with the closure

of Norton Air Force Base that the annual financial impact will be
between $225 million and $263 million annually.

That includes

personnel losses totaling about 6,655, representing both military
and civilian, and primary monetary losses from reduced employee
spending and reduced contract spending of about $150 million
annually.

In addition, there are the secondary monetary losses as

job holders cease to receive income and, therefore, cannot spend
money locally, and that impact has been estimated between $75 and
$112 million annually.
With the closure of George Air Force Base, the financial
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impact is estimated at about $125 million annually.

0

The personnel

losses total about 5,350 civilian and military positions, and the
primary monetary losses, again, from reduced employee spending and
contract spending represent about $71 million in our estimate.
With the case of George, I think another way to present
this problem that we're going to be facing is that with the loss
of spending, that will be equal to about 16% of all of the retail
sales in the Victorville/Adelanto area, or the Victorville area of
our county, and since it takes about $82,000 in retail sales to
support one worker, the total decline translates into about 1,500
secondary non-base jobs when the base ultimately closes unless
there is, of course, reuse that would come into play at that
point.
In summary, as far as the impact on the bases, it
represents about 12,000 jobs and about $375 million annually, so
it is a significant impact to our county.
I've been asked to speak on behalf of the Adelanto
School District.

The school district has, I believe, two schools

that are on George Air Force Base, and because of the closure the
district has anticipated that they will lose about 61% of their
total enrollment.

As a result of this devastation it may be

appropriate to provide some additional mechanism of gradual
reduction of funding rather than just cutting off the funding
which traditionally has been based on average daily attendance.
The Superintendent of Adelanto School District has given me to
present to you a special report on behalf of the Adelanto School
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District, and I believe you all have that now, and certainly,
while I can't answer specifics on their problems, I'm sure they'll
be available if you have questions.
In order to deal with anticipated base closings in a
positive way, we have set up two separate community groups.

For

Norton, we have set up the Norton Economic Expansion Committee,
which we call NEEC.

Everything has to have a nickname, and this

is a single, united, and coordinated community organization to
work with the state and federal government to prepare and
implement a base reuse plan.

My job as the coordinator is to make

certain that this does in fact happen over, hopefully, the next
year or so.

This group is co-chaired by the Mayor of the City of

San Bernardino, Mayor Evelyn Wilcox, and she apologizes that she
could . not be here to personally testify today.

She had other

commitments in San Bernardino that she needed to attend to.

The

other co-chair is supervisor Robert Hammock of the County of San
Bernardino.

The group consists of community leaders, elected

officials from the county and from neighboring cities to the
Norton area, including the City of the Redlands, Highland, Lorna
Linda, Grand Terrace, Rialto, Fontana, Colton and San Bernardino,
so it's a very diverse group.

We also have representatives from

the private sector serving on that.
The George group that is going to be coordinating reuse
is known as the George Air Force Base Task Force, and that was
established to coordinate, plan, and implement the reuse of George
Air Force Base if it ultimately does close.

-
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That group is chaired

by Supervisor Marcia Turoci of the county, and also consists of
representatives from the Cities of Apple Valley, Victorville,
Hesperia, and the City of Adelanto.

In addition, of course, there

are private sector people who are involved in the eight
subcommittees that we've established to deal with the various
impacts on the base.
While each of these groups is focused on the immediate
impact of the base closures, I think I can safely say that both
groups are very optimistic about the reuse opportunities that we
face.

Both groups have worked to prepare a concept plan which has

been a focus for our own discussions and we think will be a
cornerstone to the future planning which will take place in the
next several months.
uses.

The concept plan identifies alternative

I think one thing that is important to note is that both

community groups advocate the continuation of aviation activities
on the base when the bases are ultimately closed.

Beyond that, I

think there is great diversity of views, but most agree that there
is an adequate market for compatible industrial uses that would
relate to aviation, to continue the operation of recreation
facilities that are on both bases, hopefully cooperate with both
school districts in using the educational facilities that exist on
the bases, and generally to look at it in a very positive way as
an asset to the community rather than to take a position that
''they can't do this to us," which we know they can and already
seem to have done.
You've asked me to comment on what federal or state
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assistance -ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

Correct, and we may want to address

a couple of questions to John Lynch, particularly as it relates to
more isolated communities that are discussed.

I think in terms of

George, where so much of the payroll is affected, but I think that
Chairman Farr's approach also is to identify the resources that
you think are at your disposal and those that you've tapped into
at the state level so that we can get a pattern of improvement
clear in our own minds so we can be of assistance.
MR. WASSERMAN:

Okay.

On the state level we have been dealing from the start
with the Department of Commerce and the Economic Development
Department of the state.

As indicated previously, they are very

actively attending all of our group reuse meetings and have
indicated that, at the appropriate time, there will be support
coming to assist the local groups in their planning and reuse.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

Is the State Department of Commerce

able to coordinate state activities for you and help funnel those
in to you?
MR. WASSERMAN:

We hope so.

ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

But that has been their

characterization as part of their obligation.
MR. WASSERMAN:

Yes.

They've indicated that would be

their role, and we also, of course, have been working with Mr.
Lynch from the start and with the Air Force and others in the
Defense Department, and have found all to be very cooperative and
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helpful in giving us the kind of direction we need in helping us
set course.
As indicated by the previous speaker, very few of us
have been through a base closing.

In our case, in San Bernardino

County, no one has been through a base closing, so the territory
that we are covering is all new to us, and by using the expertise
available through the federal government and also the state, I

•

think they will help us in minimizing our mistakes and maximizing
the availability of whatever funds are there to assist us.
We don't think that, at the present time, there are
adequate funds, either federally or at the state level.

As an

example, to do a comprehensive land use plan for Norton Air Force
Base, our planners have estimated that the cost could be as high
as around $500,000.

That, of course, would be extensive planning

work but also requires engineering and marketing analysis at some
point down the road, so these are major commitments that will be
made by the cities and the county, and at this point one of the
issues still to be resolved is how are we going to fund all of
these.
We've received assurances that the funding will be
coming, but we have not yet, aside from the Office of Economic
Adjustment, heard any dollar amounts, and today was the first time
that I heard anything relative to the state availability of funds
specifically.

What I'm saying is, that to do the kind of job we

would like to, we do not have enough local resources.

we

certainly intend to be partners and participate in matching,
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either through in-kind services or funds collected by each of the
committees, or perhaps a combination of both would be more
realistic, and we're prepared to do that.
Again, I would like to leave you with the comment that
we are very optimistic.

We are not pleased about the base

closings, and there are separate activities directeQ at keeping
those bases open.

The group that I'm working with is the reuse

groups, and they've dir.ected their efforts at assuming that once
the base is closed, where do we go from there?

If we wait until

that decision is made, we will probably have lost five to six
months of the planning process, and so they elected to start
earlier by bringing me on board and other staff members to assist
in the process.
I'd be happy to answer any questions.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

Let me ask you a question and let

Mr. Phillips weigh in on this as well.
Though I do not have a background as a county supervisor
before I came here, I imagine that bases and their planning,
insofar as the county general plan, are not to the level of detail
(because it's a federal enclave) that you would have had were it
some other form of government or privately held entity.
So am I correct, Mr. Phillips?

Do you also identify one

of the key needs to help the county planning departments meet the
expenditure?

Is that something similar that you would share?

In other words, you've got to have people come in again
and look at the general plan and look at all of the elements and
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see how this parcel fits into that puzzle?
MR. PHILLIPS:

I agree completely with Mr. Wasserman.

One of the unique problems that we face, or
opportunities that we face, is the some 60,000 acres of land
outside the boundaries of Mather Air Force Base that are impacted
by the .comprehensive land use plan due to landing nuclear bombers
and fully fueled tankers, landing and taking off at Mather Air

•

Force Base.

There is an enormous requirement for a review, and

rezoning and rethinking the master plan for Mather Air Force Base.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

See, I'm thinking of it in terms of

George, because I represent much of the rest of the desert, and
the air compatibility zones go far beyond George.

They go up into

Los Angeles County, up into Inyo County, down to Imperial County,
and I imagine that all of that obviously affects the use of the
facility as well, as you say, of all the surrounding lands.
I think that what you're saying is that it is one very
particular area where it would be appropriate, where you have to
meet certain county general plan obligations anyway, and where it
might be appropriate for us to try and identify some help.
Perhaps, Mr. Clute, and I'm going to return the gavel
back to you, perhaps through some sort of funding mechanism we
could assist counties that are affected by the need to effectively
treat it as if it were an annexed new piece of property.

I mean,

that's a major impact that the counties, I don't think,
legitimately could say that they anticipated or that they can
totally fund.
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I'm hearing from you that this may be one of the
problems.

I'm trying to see a thread here so that this hearing is

more than just your telling us that you're doing a good job,
because I can see your committees are that way, and you talk about
opportunities as opposed to problems, and I love that approach to
the problem, because I think the history of the reuse of these
facilities indicates that you get, actually, maybe more
cost-effective usefulness out of them, but that's downstream.
You've got to get from here to there, shall we say, so
I'm looking at specific ways that perhaps we can help, and make
any additional comments, please, that you might as I turn the
committee.~eeting ba~k

over to the co-chair.

MR. WASSERMAN:

Well, just one other thing, and that is

to point out in the case of both bases, the communities adjacent
to the bases are actively involved in the planning process.

They

all, by coincidence, happened to be working on their five-year
revisions to their general plans, and so this all fits together
very nicely in a timely manner, so we in San Bernardino County are
very fortunate that the communities adjacent to the base are doing
their general plans over as we begin working on the base plans.
Now, Norton is in the City of San Bernardino, and
they're in the process of a

gen~ral

plan review also, and they

need to be compatible with the county and also the cities
adjacent.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

Let me ask John Lynch, if I could

ask him to weigh in on a question, as we look at Norton, as we
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0
look at Mather as opposed to George, it seems to me that where you
have an instance of an isolated military facility in a relatively
isolated area, you'll have a desire to have phasing down of the
payroll, but particularly when you're approaching a fifth of the
sales in a small community such as Victorville affected by the
closure.

Is the Department of Defense looking, or have you a

history of closures or modifications or reductions of bases in
those kinds of situations, where you have a particularly heavy hit
on the local economy?
MR. LYNCH:

We recognize that in addition to providing

resources for planning departments in the communities, that we, in
the case of outlying locations like Adelanto and Victorville, may
also have to provide the capacity for them to operate over a long
term period on credit in addition to the public benefits of the
land that they can receive without cost for public purposes.
In summary, I go to an awful lot of smaller communities
in even tougher situations than this.

I don't like to go to them.

I don't like to go to any of these three, but we are buoyed in the
case of two of the three by strong market trends, and we do have
to pay extra-special attention to the lack of a market, an
industrial base in the case of Adelanto.
ASSEMBLYMAN WYMAN:

And I would just ask, John, if you

could particularly put an identification on the letter from this
particular school district and there may be others affected in
other areas, but I have been to that particular district's schools
which are on the base.

I think that is a particularly severe
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impact, and of course, much of their funding is designated from
the federal government, so we'd ask you to assist that community
and that district in that way, with at least some thoughts on how
they might best proceed.
Thank you, both.
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

Mr. Wasserman, I might ask you just

a couple more questions with reference to Norton and George.
Being the types of first-rate aviation facilities they've been, is
it too early to comment on which way you're heading towards
alternative uses as far as any future reuse plans?
MR. WASSERMAN:

I can give you a general indication

subject to the committee's further study and receipt of more
testimony from the communities.
With respect to Norton, the City of San Bernardino and
the county have had, for about the last two years, an application
to the Air Force for joint use of Norton Air Force Base, even
before the closure was contemplated.
What they are looking at, whether the bases remain open
or not, is a continuation of some level of aviation, not the type
that would compete with other nearby airports, such as Redlands or
Rialto, where there's a great deal of pilot training and that sort
of thing, but I think both bases have looked at the possibility of
having limited flights, for example to have aircraft maintenance
for major carriers.
In the case of George, the idea of having that as a
satellite airport where major aircraft could land, people could be

- 46 -

ferried into Los Angeles.
parking.

It's also been discussed for overnight

I've learned, with my minimum experience with aviation,

that there is quite a demand for overnight parking of aircraft,
and so Adelanto and the George Task Force will be looking at that
for possible uses.
For Norton, I think they're looking at some type of
continued aviation activity, again, subject to the community input
process, which we have not yet gone through.
I think I can safely say the communities recognize the
tremendous investment that has been spent to put in those first
class runways and other aviation facilities, and they feel that it
would be irresponsible at this point not to take advantage of the
resources that are on the base and to be able to use them in
another manner that's compatible with the community's needs and
goals.
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

Those goals, with respect to

aviation, could be worked on in accordance, I imagine, with the
FAA?

MR. WASSERMAN:

Yes, we have been working with them on a

regular basis.
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

Okay.

Sounds like we have a real

task ahead.
MR. WASSERMAN:

It's a challenge.

Thank you.
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:
Okay.

Thank you.

I believe our next speaker is Ms. Helen Roth
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Dowden.

Helen Roth Dowden is currently employed as the

legislative advocate for the City and County of San Francisco,
representing Mayor Art Agnos and the Board of Supervisors in
Sacramento.

Helen is here today representing Mayor Agnos

regarding the proposed closure of the Presidio and Letterman
Hospital.

Welcome.
MS. BELEN ROTH DOWDEN:

Thank you.

Thank you for

allowing me to speak on behalf of the mayor today.
I'll just start out by saying we don't want the bases
closed, but if the base closure is upheld, there are three areas
of concern.

I will just summarize what our objectives are in

those areas.
The first is jobs, the second is national historic
landmarks, and the third is the natural environment.

In terms of

jobs, there are 5,300 persons employed at the Presidio, making it
the fifth largest employer with an annual payroll of $148 million.
While the military knows that traditionally 67% of employees have
accepted transfers to other bases, we do not feel that this will
be the case with the Presidio, since many of the employees are
long-time residents of the Bay Area.
There is also an overall economic impact of the Presidio
closure.

According to testimony before the Armed Services

Committee in February, the Presidio generates $834 million
annually in economic activity, and it's estimated that $500
million of this stays within the Bay Area.
Our second objective relates to historic landmarks.
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The

Presidio is the oldest occupied military installation in the
United States.
landmark.

The Presidio itself is a national historic

It contains over 400 structures, almost half of which

are listed on the National Register or Historic Places.

The

Officer's Club is one of the oldest buildings in all of
California.

We are concerned that these treasures do not fall

into disrepair.
Our third concern is the environment and the
preservation of the environment, and here we are particularly
concerned about the level of funding.

As you know, the Presidio

will revert to the Golden Gate National Recreation Area under
legislation passed in 1972, and authored by Phillip Burton.
Currently, the Army is a very good neighbor in San Francisco.
They spend $25 million in upkeep and repairs per year at the
Presidio.
Now, the Department of the Interior estimates it will
cost $75 million per year to maintain and operate the 1,400 acres
at the Presidio.

Compare this to the National Park Service's

spending $15 million per year to maintain Yellowstone National
Park.
Given the shape the federal budget is in, we are
concerned that adequate funds will not be available to maintain
the Presidio.

We also are concerned that the cost of toxic waste

cleanup is very much understated by the federal government.

Their

figure is $2 million, and we're looking at a cost closer to $80
million.
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We've attached to our testimony a copy of an article
that was in the San Francisco Examiner which was an interview of
Mark Kasky, the Director of Fort Mason.
civilian use in 1972.

Fort Mason reverted to

He states in the article that in 1976 it

cost around $10 million to perform basic cleanup and repair of
Fort Mason's 270,000 square feet of buildings.
The Presidio contains 24 times more space, or 6.4
million square feet of space in buildings there.

Therefore, the

estimates of savings that the Army has made, we feel, are greatly
overstated.
We believe the decision to close the Presidio is
shortsighted; however, if it happens, we believe that there needs
to be resources available for planning to assure that there is an
orderly transition.
On behalf of the mayor, I thank the committee for
holding the hearing and for giving me this opportunity to present
testimony.

Thank you.
Are there any questions?
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

Of course, I'm from southern

California, but when I am up here I hear especially how much your
Congressional representatives have gone to the mats, so to speak,
in trying to protect the Presidio.

Has anything changed since the

initial announcements?
The Presidio seems to be in kind of a separate situation
from some of these other bases because of the Burton legislation,
etc.
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MS. DOWDEN:

Well, we're not giving up hope.

We're particularly looking at the special needs and the
special situation of the Presidio.

I think it is different.

It

will become part of the Golden Gate National Recreation Area, so
it still will be maintained as federal lands.

It will just be now

under the Department of the Interior, and there is some real
concern whether they can keep the place up.

It's really quite an

enormous facility in the middle of a large city.

Particularly the

property that abuts to the Presidio, we're very concerned that if
that's not kept up, what's going to happen with a group of
abandoned buildings in the middle of a large urban area?
So in light of those particular problems, we're hoping
that our representatives will be successful.
ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

Okay.

Thank you.

I think at this time we'd like to have Mr. John
Rittenhouse, who is the Director for Installations Management of
the Office of Deputy Assistant Secretary of the Air Force in
Washington, DC.

Mr. Rittenhouse has served in the Office of

Secretary of the Air Force since 1971.

In March 1979, he was

appointed to the position of Assistant Deputy for Base
Utilization, Base Realignments, and Economic Adjustment.
assumed his present duties in October of 1982.

He

Welcome, Mr.

Rittenhouse.
MR. JOHN RITTENHOUSE:

Thank you, Mr. Chairman.

admit that we have one _thing, at the outset, in common.

I must
I'm just

recovering from a rather bad cold, so if my voice goes, you'll
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know why.
Mr. Chairman and members of the joint committee, it's a
pleasure to appear before you today to give a brief overview of
the Air Force's plans to facilitate the timely closure and
economic readjustment of the communities around Mather, George,
and Norton.
I compliment your staff for the preparation of the
detailed background paper which I found excellent.

As Dr. Lynch

has already stated, it is always a pleasure to work with an
organization such as the State of California which always seems to
be well in the lead of others.
I have provided your staff with copies of the Base
Closure Commission Report rendered in December of 1988 and the
written responses to the questions previously posed by your
committee.
Your questions aim primarily at three areas of interest.
The first area was impact upon the military retired community, and
particularly with regard to medical care.

The second area was

environmental cleanup processes, and the third area was the speedy
availability of excess property for economic readjustment uses as
well as the General Services Administration's role in all of this,
and also how disposal relates to environmental cleanup.
Let me touch on these areas.
First, briefly, without rereading my written responses
unless that's desirable.

I would point out, Mr. Chairman, that

these responses go into a great deal more detail than have ever
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been revealed before to the public because they've just become
available to us in the form that they are.

Specifically, on Page

Four, the disposal actions and timelines for the California bases
of George, Mather, and Norton.

Those dates will give you some

idea of the timeframe in which we're working.

I would point that

out to you that this information is just being made public to your
committee, and I'll make it available to both Lauren Wasserman and
Norm Phillips.
I'd like to first talk about the military retired
community and their needs for medical care.

When the Commission

decided to close Mather, particularly, in December, as previous
witnesses have spoken, none of us knew on December 29 which bases
were going to be closed.

We knew that some would be because the

Commission had invested seven months of time in its deliberations.
However, when we found out that Mather was, in fact, going to be
closed and that there was a hospital involved, we immediately got
our Surgeon General's people working on a study of the options to
provide alternative care, not only to active duty personnel and
their dependents but also to retirees in the Sacramento area.

As

you've heard previous witnesses state, there are well over 40,000
such retirees of military dependents in the area of Sacramento
itself.
The Surgeon General is now in the process of taking a
look at the options that are available, again the potentiality for
closing the hospital at Mather.
of which I can recite.

There are several options, some

They are cited in my response here.
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One of those options, of course, is for some joint
effort on the part of the Air Force and the Veterans
Administration, such as we do now at Kirtland Air Force Base down
in Albuquerque, New Mexico.
There are other possibilities:

Private contract

operation of the hospital to support tnat kind of thing, and of
course, the Champus provisions of the military medical care
facility are another area that possibly can be called into use for
the retirees in the area.
None of these represents, at this moment, a perfect
answer.

We hope that the Surgeon General, and we've told

Congressman Matsui, for example, that by May first, which is
approximately the time the Congress must come to grips with the
determination as to whether to go forward with these base closings
we will have a definitive set of option studies available to him
and available to the public so that we can work together to figure
out the best way to handle the support, in an economic and humane
way, of the retirees and the active duty personnel in the area of
Sacramento.
We have other bases throughout the country where we're
faced with a similar problem.
At Pease Air Force Base in New Hampshire, we have the
same situation.

We also have it, to a lesser extent, at other

bases around the country, but just let me say to you that we are
not working in a vacuum on this.

We are having our experts take a

look, with the Department of Defense Deputy Assistant for Health
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Affairs, to see what we can do to alleviate the situation that
might be caused to the retired population in. and around Mather Air
Force Base as a result of this determination by the Commission.
That's one area of interest to your committee, and
without going into the details, which I've already supplied, I
think I've given you the general overview of that.
The environmental cleanup process has come into a great
deal of discussion.

Let me first start out by saying that

although the Commission's report and recommendations, and the
decision .of the Secretary of Defense in accepting those
recommendations, in January of 1989, were exempted from the
Environmental Impact Process by act of Congress, all other major
federal actions are not.
So in the case of all of these bases -- George, Mather,
Norton -- there will be two environmental impact processes, and
they have already started.

We have what we call "seeping

sessions" which are used to try and line out the areas of interest
which will have to be considered by the environmental process.
We're going to have two:

one for the out migration of the

military units that are currently at those bases, and the second
and far more detailed environmental process of how do we dispose
of the physical property of these bases in a way that's consonant
with the needs, desires, and economic well-being of the
communities involved?

How do we deal with the potential

environmental considerations . such as residual pollution, whether
it be from fuel oil tankage or whether it be from other causes,
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whether it be from landfills or whatever?
I might interject one thing about the environmental
process.

It's thoroughgoing.

It's public.

It's being done

according to the National Environmental Policy Act, and it will be
subject to public comment as well as written comment, and all of
the comments will be responded to prior to the final record of
decisions being rendered in each of those cases.

So it's an open

process.
It takes quite a while.

The average environmental

impact process from beginning to end is normally about nine
months.
So I point out to you again that the process that we're
involved in and embarked on here today is a long-term effort,
starting with the decision on December 29 by the Commission and
going through September 30, 1995, by the terms of the act which
was passed by the Congress, when all of the activities relating to
the closure of these bases must be completed.

So we have

approximately a five year period of time in which to accomplish
all of this planning.
One of the reasons that I came out with the Air Force
team and Dr. Lynch at the end of January to visit the various
communities here in California, and to visit with people like Norm
Phillips and Lauren Wasserman, and the Mayors of Victorville,
Adelanto, San Bernardino, and the surrounding communities, as well
as Sacramento and the surrounding communities, was to get the
planning started, because we did not feel that it was fair to the
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communities to allow them to dangle in the breeze while the
process of

Congressional~~xamination

was going on.

We felt that

at least we could get the planning phases started, and you can see
from the testimony of these gentlemen here today how far in
advance these folks are in these communities right now.
They're very well organized and very well prepared to
get started with this whole process, and for that we're thankful
because that will make the job easier, and I think it will make
the economic impact less.
The third area that we deal with is the excess property
for economic readjustment uses.

I might point out one unique

feature of this law, which was called the Army Act, was that it
took away from the General Services Administration the traditional
role of being the final decision-maker, as far as property
disposal was concerned, for federal real property and related
personal property.
Last week a delegation of authority in accordance with
the law was delivered to the Secretary of Defense from the
administrator of the General Services Administration.

That, in

turn, will be re9elegated to each of the service secretaries so
that, in the case of Mather, George, and Norton, the Secretary of
the Air Force will be the final decision-maker based on this EIS
process, which I've just described briefly, to decide how the
various pieces of property will be disposed of.

Hopefully, it

will be something that will be dealt with in an orderly manner
with the community's input to be taken first and foremost.

- 57 -

That's why it's so important and why I stressed, on
January 29th when I was out in these communities, that they get
organized, because those committees, those commissions that are
operating now in Sacramento, in Victorville, in Adelanto, and in
San Bernardino, are the ones who are going to be the major
determinants in inputting to that environmental process to
determine the best reuse of the base and the disposal of that
property therein.
I stress to you co-chairs, that the importance of the
decisionmaking process should not escape both the communities and
the State.

It's important that we understand that the Secretary

of the Air Force is charged with the responsibility, which is
fiducial in nature, to the federal government and all the
taxpayers that this property be used in a well-balanced way to
help the entire economy, not only of the local communities but
also of the nation.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Mr. Rittenhouse, I think that, in fact,

base closure started on December 29.
Sacramento had at least some early warning, thanks to
the work of their local congressman here who at least thought it
might be closed and started a working group before that happened.
I think once you tell people that their base is going to
be closed and they see the headlines that fact establishes the
mindset that it is closed.
Now we have this awkward period of people wanting to get
involved and wanting certain answers, and local communities
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addressing those issues because there's politics; there's the
pressure to do that.
We've heard

-

f~om

Sacramento that it's all been on a

shoestring, great talent, unpaid volunteer talent.

What I'm

worried about is, in this start-up period where we're dangling
money out there at the federal and state levels until decisions
are made and we will be able to release this money, until then you
just have to go on in good faith and find your resources
elsewhere, and we don't even have a loan program or anything like
that available.
At the same time, we're raising all these other issues,
these environmental issues that you address.

Congressman Fazio's

statement to us indicated that he was concerned that we're going
to have a mish-mash of kind of local, state, and federal laws and
conflicts in those laws between land use and disposal of land.
There's going to be different criteria at each level and with that
certain budgets that allow you to do so much but not go beyond
that, and because of the toxics issues -- you know, in California
our law is tougher than it is at the federal level.
Does federal money only cover expenses up to a point,
where you clean it up well enough to meet federal standards but
not state or local standards?

We're already beginning to hear

from various bases about various kinds of unique properties.

Art

Krause is in the audience concerned about the Air Force Motion
Picture group at Norton Air Force Base.
sound stage?

What will happen to that

That's a kind of unique facility.

-
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Will it remain

(

intact?

What happens to the ... r .~hways at George Air Force Base?
What's going to happen to the housing facilities?

As

you move people out, housing facilities just can't stay vacant.
They have to be served and utilized for their livability.
will they remain in a usable condition?

How

Those kinds of issues are

coming into our committee, into the state, all the time, and I
wonder if you might be able to suggest to us how those might be
resolved, from your perspective at the federal level.
MR. RITTENHOUSE:

Well, the first thing, as I've been

trying to describe, Mr. Chairman, is that the community
relationship with the federal government, the interface that's
already been established, is highly important to that.

We don't

intend -- if you look at the time scales that you see in my
testimony that I've supplied, you'll see that we're dealing with a
several year timeframe.

No one is proposing that the Air Force

leave the gate overnight and leave everything vacant.

That's far

from the case.
The whole idea of this is to try and phase in, in a
rational way, working with the communities, so that we can -- as
the units start to move out, start getting some interim use
pending final disposal.

What is important is that interim use be

related to the final or ultimate disposal, or you'll have utter
chaos, and I can point to bases in the 1970 timeframe where there
wasn't that cooperation between the local communities, the state
and federal government, and you have chaos.

You have bases that

are falling apart, bases that are not occupied or used in a
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practical way.

You're right.

has to be a situation

where~

They have to be coordinated.

There

in the best of all possible worlds,

that the housing is occupied quickly so that it is not standing
vacant and subject to vandalism, although I would interject that
we retain the responsibility until the property is disposed of in
a satisfactory manner for security and maintenance for those
facilities.

We just don't leave.

We're going to have caretaker

forces there and security forces as well.

In some instances, as

we draw down, we contract with the local community to provide that
service for us.

The whole idea of this as a cooperative effort

where there's a transitionary kirid of thing.

For example, Lauren

Wasserman mentioned a few moments ago, I don't know if you were
here or not, but he mentioned the potentiality for joint use of
Norton, and it's been in the process for two

yea~s

now.

We have

that package in the Pentagon, and the only thing we're holding on,
as Lauren told you, is the circumstance of which entity will take
the ultimate final reuse of the aviation facility, because it
wouldn't make much sense to have the Federal Aviation
Administration fund a study, a follow-up study, with the wrong
municipality controlling the air field only to find out that the
ultimate desire of the community was to have somebody else run it,
so we're trying to sort those things out.

That's the whole

purpose of this federal-state local interface.
Now, all those questions that you pose are valid ones.
All those questions will have to be resolved.

All of them will

have to be done in a timely and expeditious way.
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That's the whole

purpose of this effort.
It's not something

It's not something that's easy to do.

tha~·~

done in a week or a day or a month.

It's something that has to have a long-standing level of
confidence and rapport between the federal, state, and local
people.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

Is there any community in California

that you feel is not up to being in that loop in that start-up
mode adequately?
MR. RITTENHOUSE:

Of the three that I'm dealing with

now, Norton, Mather, and George, no.
stellar.

They've all been absolutely

I've been amazed, because I did some of the base

closures in the 1970's, and the worst thing in the world that can
happen to a community in my estimation is to have bickering
between various groups, special interest groups, in the community
that delays the end cooperative effort that's going to be
necessary in order for a proper reuse to be planned.
So what we've done from January 29 on is step back.
haven't tried to interfere with the local communities.
out.

We

We've gone

We've exhorted them to get organized, but what we have done

is waited and said, "Let yourselves sort out.

Let yourselves get

all the people, the school districts, the local communities, the
golf course people, the military retirees, into the seeping
session for the environmental impact process, because that's where
all of this will be resolved, by law."
CHAIRMAN FARR:

I understand that process very clearly.

I hope it will all work as smoothly as you indicate that it
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should.
Another question I have is, what is your experience with
,

. ..

the disposal of the land?

Should it be expected that every

condition must be satisfied before you can dispose of any of it,
or can you begin disposal as you perhaps find a client for that
particular use, even though a parcel next door may be still
controversial regarding, say, the clean-up issues of a site like
that?
MR. RITTENhOUSE:
the past.

We have done that, Mr. Chairman, in

We have had places where there might be a small

landfill that needs to be cleaned up or monitored.

We've retained

that property and fenced it off and gone ahead with the disposal
of the remainder of the property.

The idea that you're going to

tie up valuable surface rights while you're pumping and cleaning

out subterranean aquifers is ridiculous.
the responsibility to do that.

We can do that.

We have

I can point places out in this

country where we are doing it on an ongoing basis.
disturb the surface utilization of the land.

It does not

All we need is the

space for the pumping stations or the monitoring activities.
It certainly would not be in the community's best
interest to tie up the property pending the clean-up of some
underground aquifer.
CHAIRMAN FARR:

But you can divide up the property?

Can

you dispose what you can agree on, and retain, or at least find a
process for dealing with that on which you don't agree?
MR. RITTENHOUSE:

Yes, sir.
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Correct.

CHAIRMAN FARR:

Thank you.

Are there any questions?

Thank you very much.
That concludes our formal list of speakers.
If there is anybody in the audience who would now like
to address this committee as to their concerns, this is the time.
Personally, I'd be glad to hear from our invited
speakers if any have a desire to add any more to their comments,
particularly the people that I missed.
I do regret my need to be absent, and I wondered,
perhaps, if Mr. Phillips has heard anything else that he'd like to
have clarified.
When I was at the last committee meeting, Assemblyman
Lloyd Connelly indicated to me that he is vitally interested in
helping in any way that he can with the issues that you've raised
here in Sacramento, and he'd be glad to work with you, including
petitioning the Board of Supervisors for a little financial aid.
I'd like to recognize that Assemblyman Jerry Eaves is
also here.

He is also vitally interested in these issues

affecting his district.

Is there anyone else in the audience who

feels that there's anything that needs to be said that has not
been said?
If not, I hope those of you who would like to be on a
mailing list will give your names to our committee.
you updated as issues develop.

We will keep

Right now there has been, I think,

a total of seven pieces of legislation introduced, including one
of my own, that either speak to this by resolution or essentially
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setting up a task force to monitor what was heard today.
I think that what we need to do, as a Legislature, is
focus on getting the Administration to have a key point-person at
the cabinet level who can respond to the numerous questions that
are going to be coming down, and as I said in my opening remarks,
I think that we have an opportunity in California, a lucrative
opportunity which I never thought in my lifetime would be
politically possible, and yet the reality is here.

We must not

miss the opportunity for California to commence a great many
creative projects with some very unique pieces of property.

To me

this is as important an issue as going after a major federal
project such as the

sse or one of the other high-technology

projects that the state has been very interested in.

1

So, we look forward to working with you.

We would like

to facilitate the process to the best of our ability.

The purpose

of the Legislature is to look over the budget and the way the
state's being administered, and if any of you feel that inadequate
state attention is being paid to any of these issues, please, let
us know, and we will try to push the wheels of government that
deal with that particular issue.

That's our role, to be the

activist, to represent the community and respond to the community
concerns.
If you'll give us your names and keep us posted, we
will keep you posted.
That's all I have.

Do you have any comments, Mr. Clute?

ASSEMBLYMAN CLUTE:

No, just thank you and I really
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appreciate all the work.
CHAIRMAN FARR:
for coming today.

Your staff did some outstanding work.
Thank you, and I thank all the witnesses

I appreciate all the input.

The meeting is adjourned.
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